MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 APRIL 2008 AT 10:00 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors S Blaney, W Graham, H Harding, A P McConaghy, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mr D Henderson, NI Federation of Housing Association




Mr D McKinney, Habinteg





Mr A McGeown, Triangle Housing Association

Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer

Mrs J Morgan, Administration Assistant


08/07:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Councillor Harding took the chair pending the arrival of Councillor M Black.
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, Hartin and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor Blaney expressed his congratulations to Cross & Passion Under 16’s Camogie team for their success in winning the All Ireland.
Councillors P McShane and C McShane wished to be associated with these remarks.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor M Black would host a reception for the Cross & Passion Under 16’s Camogie team.
Moyle Twinning Association

Councillor McCambridge informed members that the Moyle Twinning Association were asking if the Council would assist in making arrangements to celebrate ten years of Moyle Twinning with Pourrieres.
This was agreed.

Rural Summer Schemes Grant Programme
The Clerk referred to the working group of Councillors who were agreeing the criteria for and who would be assessing the £40k Community Infrastructure and the Community Festivals Funds and suggested that this forum also assess the Summer Scheme Grant applications.
This was agreed.

Best Wishes
It was agreed to send best wishes to Councillor Hartin for a speedy recovery.

08/07:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD ON 25 FEBRUARY AND 10 MARCH 2008
The minutes of the Council Meetings held on 25 February and 10 March 2008 having been circulated, were taken as read.
The Clerk referred to the minutes of 25 February 2008 and pointed out that correspondence had been omitted from the minutes of the 25 February 2008 and these now required to be adopted again.


Amendment to Minutes

Councillor McMullan requested that page 25 of the minutes be amended to read that Sinn Fein should be included along with the Ancient Order of Hibernians and not excluded as minuted.

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That subject to the amendment the Minutes of the Council Meetings held on 25 February and 10 March 2008 be adopted”.

08/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  10 MARCH 2008
There were no matter arising from the minutes.
08/07:04 
PRESENTATION  BY  NORTHERN IRELAND FEDERATION OF HOUSING ASSOCIATIONS  
The Chair welcomed Mr D Henderson, NI Federation of Housing Association, Mr D McKinney, Habinteg, and Mr A McGeown, Triangle Housing Association who gave a brief presentation on the need for Social Housing.
Mr McKinney informed members that there was a need for a further ten more houses in the Ballycastle, Mosside and Dervock area.
Mr Henderson gave details of the aims of the housing associations, their roles and how Councillors could help with regards to the provision of social housing.

He informed members that they were a not for profit organisation that contributed to the social economy, and pointed out that they were dedicated to helping people obtain decent affordable accommodation, improving social well-being, providing support services and providing equity purchasing.
He stated that the NIFHA owned 30,000 units of accommodation, 10,000 units of sheltered housing and employed over 2,500 people.  

Mr Henderson informed members that the types of accommodation provided by the Association included General family homes, Apartments, Foyer, Hostel, Sheltered, Specialist supported and Wheelchair user, all of which he stated were build to lifestyle requirements.

He also referred to the Co-ownership scheme which he stated had helped 19,000 people secure accommodation since its inception.

He pointed out that the NIFHA was financed through Capital Funding, in addition he stated the Revenue funding was obtained through rents which totalled £343.7 million from the 1990’s, and must fund administration, repairs and maintenance from its own resources.

Mr Henderson concluded his presentation by informing members that the Northern Ireland Federation was an umbrella of the Association which promoted, represented and supported them.  He invited members to put forward any questions they may have. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Henderson stated that they had met with the Planning Service regarding the length of time it took to process applications and not to discuss zoning of land.
Councillor McMullan pointed out that a large number of houses had been bought by speculators and let out for large rents, which he stated was not beneficial to the community.  He also pointed out that a number of people had two houses and were sub-letting.
Mr Kinney pointed out that the Housing Executive decided from a list of applicants with the correct number of points who would be granted one of their houses and not Habinteg.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Henderson stated that he did not have the breakdown of figures for the up take on shared housing.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Henderson stated that they were aware of the problems associated with sub-letting as holiday homes.
Councillor Blaney pointed out that newly married couples were being placed down the list and that people from outside the area were being housed, which he stated was unfair to the local people.

In reply, Henderson stated that the Northern Ireland Housing Executive were responsible for the list of applicants for housing and not the NIFHA.

Members expressed their concerns regarding social housing needs in the area which needed to be protected from the private market.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment that these houses could be bought by private developers and stated that they should be banked for social housing purposes.
In reply to members queries, Mr Henderson stated that suitability was a major factor as the needs of the applicants on the waiting lists had to be met and feasibility studies carried out.

Councillor C McShane referred to the figure quoted by Mr Kinney that there was a need for ten more houses in the Ballycastle, Mosside and Dervock areas and stated that this was a disgrace as a number of people had been on the waiting list for years.  She also pointed out that Moyle was the only area that did not have emergency accommodation, and enquired what the current schemes were for the areas.
In reply, Mr McGeown stated that there were no schemes for the area up to 2012.

Mr Henderson concluded the presentation by asking Council for their support in suggesting any possible available land.

Having answered members other queries, the NIFHA representatives left the meeting at this point.   
08/07:05
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism & Leisure Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Bushmills Library

The HTLS informed members that negotiations had been taking place with Mr Don Wilmont of The Causeway Coast & Glens RTP with a view to relocating to the Library building and to operate a TIC for Council by way of a Service Level Agreement.

He stated that in order to accommodate the company it would be necessary to undertake some substantial rebuilding works, offices and storage and TIC.  The layout designs had been agreed and Whittaker and Watt Architects had been asked to produce design concepts and cost estimates.  He informed members that the Quantity Surveyor had estimated the cost of the work to be in the region of £170k which resulted in a shortfall of £130k as the sum of £30k had been agreed for work on the building to establish a TIC.

The HTLS stated that a meeting had been held with the Northern Ireland Tourist Board (NITB) who had indicated that the current proposal was inadequate and suggested that the Council should think long term when considering the project.

In reply to Councillors Harding and McConaghy, the HTLS stated that the NITB had indicated that there would be funding available through an innovation fund and that the RTP may be able to apply for this funding.
The HTLS pointed out that this could result in a world class tourist facility.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he hoped that the existing building would not have to be demolished.

Councillor McIlroy expressed his agreement with this comment, and pointed out that it was important that the Council take this project forward as it would be beneficial to the whole of the Moyle area.

Councillor McCambridge was also in agreement with these comments and stated that it would be worthwhile exploring partnerships with other bodies.

The HTLS stated that Council had three options, carry out what had originally been proposed at a cost of £30k, look at a bigger and better project and include the £170k in next years budget or carry out a feasibility study.

Councillor P McShane stated that although the proposals were welcomed, he was of the opinion that the Glens area had been forgotten, and pointed out that the Council should unite to make the area fit for tourism purposes.
Councillor McDonnell pointed out that it was sensible to have a TIC in Bushmills, but expressed his concerns that the project would disappear into the distance.

In reply, the Clerk pointed out that the Council were up against the 2011 deadline and stated that it was unlikely that the project would be completed within the next three years. 

Councillor M Black entered the meeting at this point.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That the options available to Council regarding the Bushmills Library, including the possibility of grant aid from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board be investigated and brought back to Council”. 

Pobal an Chaistil
The HTS informed members that correspondence had been received from Andrew Mac Uait, newly appointed Gaeilge Development officer for North Antrim, who were interested in using the small office space in the old courtroom as office accommodation and the large courtroom space on occasions.

Following a recent meeting he informed members that Mr MacUait was currently considering the use of the areas and members would be informed of the outcome.

Sheskburn Recreation Centre

Councillor McIlroy referred to the user figures reported for 2008 which were down on the previous years figures and suggested that an open week be held to promote the centre.
After discussion, it was agreed that this suggestion would be investigated.

The Causeway Coast Way, Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour
It was agreed that this matter would be considered in committee.

The HTLS referred to Council’s deferral on any decision being made on a Public Path Order and stated that the proposed meeting had not yet taken place.
After discussion, it was agreed to put a proposal (accommodation works and indemnity) to the landowner regarding the Causeway Coast, Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour.

Sandy Port, Ballintoy Update

The HTLS informed members that further to Counsel’s legal opinion on the removal of sand/gravel from the Sandy Port, Ballintoy and his letter to the Planning Service on 25 February 2008, the Planning Service had now issued a reply which had been forwarded to Council’s solicitor to respond.

Correspondence circulated for members information included the letter from Planning Service to the HTLS, letter from Council’s Solicitor to the Planning service and letter from Council’s Solicitor to the Countryside Officer.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

   Interpretation Panels, Cottage Wood

The HTLS referred to the first draft of the proposed interpretation panels for the Cottage Wood which were on display at the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Interpretation panels for the Cottage Wood.

After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted”.

08/07:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
North West Region Waste Management Group/SWaMP Joint Project for Short Term Residual Waste Contract
The Head of Technical Services (HTS) referred to the tender document for the Short Term Residual Waste Contract which had been circulated for information.  He stated that the joint project with the North West Region Waste Management Grout and the Southern Waste management Partnership had nominated Quinn Group as its preferred bidder for the provision of services for haulage, treatment by MBT and disposal of the residual/fuel materials.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Quinn Group as the preferred bidder for the short term residual waste contract.

Letter from Miss Carol Crozier

The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from Miss Carol Crozier requesting Council to consider placing a plaque on the bungalow on Cushendun shore where Mr James Humbert Craig the famous artist had lived until his death in 1944.

He stated that she was also requesting Council to finance this plaque at a cost of £700.00.
Councillors Newcombe and McDonnell stated that although they would be in agreement with the erection of this commemorative plaque the cost was excessive.   

Councillor Graham pointed out that the Council had previously refused a similar request.



After discussion, it was agreed to direct Miss Crozier to the Cushendun Development Group regarding the placing of a plaque on Cushendun Shore.



Letter from Sheila Weblock



The HTLS informed members that a letter had been received from Mrs Weblock seeking Council permission to place a park bench or plant a tree in memory of her parents, Mr & Mrs Le Surf, within the Millennium Park, Bushmills.  He pointed out that at present there are no memorial park benches within the park, and that Mrs Weblock had been given permission previously by Council to scatter her parents’ ashes at the Mellennium Park.



After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request.



Liscolman Play Area

The HTS informed members that further to a meeting with Liscolman Community Development Association on 6 March 2008, items discussed and for approval by Council included, playground to be enclosed with close boarded fence, replacement of existing seesaw and concrete area to be constructed for bonfire.
In reply to Councillor P McShane, the Clerk stated that the Council did not have a policy on bonfires, but did clean up after the fires.
Councillor P McShane stated that although he welcomed the improvements to the area he was concerned about the damage caused to the environment.
The HTS pointed out that the provision of the concrete areas would benefit with the clean up after the fires.

Councillor Graham stated that this should be welcomed as the bonfires would take place even if the concrete areas were not provided.

After discussion, 



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham 

“That the work including the playground to be enclosed with close boarded fence, replacement of existing seesaw, the provision of a concrete area for bonfires, and an additional activity area at Liscolman Play Area be carried out”. 


Councillor C McShane requested a recorded vote.



On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Blaney, Graham, Harding, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Newcombe, C McShane, P McShane, and O McMullan voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors M Black, McCambridge and McConaghy abstained. 


Templastragh Grave Yard


The HTS informed members that there were no formal procedures currently in existence for Templastragh Graveyard, and stated that it was proposed to implement a computerised register with policy and procedures for all new burials within existing plots, and that no new plots would be allocated.  He pointed out that all churches associated with the graveyard would be notified of this proposal if Council were in agreement.



Councillor McConaghy stated that he welcomed this, but did not agree that no new plots would be allocated and pointed out that there was spare ground in the graveyard and some families that have used the graveyard would like to have their own plots.



Councillor Newcombe was in agreement with these comments.



In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that there was a map of the graveyard which indicated family graves.



Councillor Newcombe suggested that people who own the graves should mark them out, and a map should be drawn up which Council could oversee.



After further discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed





Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved 



“That formal operational procedures be set up including a register for all new burials within existing plots, and that an advert be placed in a local paper for a twelve month period requesting people who own graves to claim them and that they be marked out and a map drawn up, and that no new graves would be allocated unless in exceptional circumstances.



Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Ballintoy Harbour Fees
The HTS stated that following the Council decision to postpone charges at Ballintoy harbour until dredging had been completed, it was proposed that dredging would take place by the end of May 2008.  In the interim the Local Government Auditor would be contacted for advice on the possible reduction of harbour fees.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that the Council were obliged to maintain its harbours.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that the issue of the charges be sorted prior to any dredging taking place.
Councillor P McShane pointed out that Ballintoy harbour was also a tourist attraction but with the absence of the boats it was no longer a harbour.

Councillor C McShane pointed out that Ballintoy was not a safe harbour and if Council were charging fees this should be made safe.

Councillor McMullan stated that the harbour was open to all boat owners who paid fees and that the Council were committed to carry out the dredging required.

After further discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black

“That dredging should be carried out at Ballintoy Harbour and that charging would be deferred until this work had been carried out”.

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

 
Letter from Cushendall Development Group, regarding Dalriada Slipway, Cushendall
The HTS stated that following investigations it was now proposed to remove all trip hazards and that the wall would be rebuilt at Dalriada Slipway.  He informed members that the lighting was being investigated and details would be brought back to a future Council meeting.
Bushmills Information Board
The HTS informed members that the implementation of a notice board in Bushmills had been investigated.  He stated that a single sided notice board already existed on the wall of Cochrane’s shop, Dunluce Road, Bushmills, an estimate for an enhanced free standing display board would be £479.08.

After discussion, it was agreed to erect the new notice board in Bushmills.

Ballintoy Teahouse
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that the Council were responsible for the upkeep of the walls and to keep the structure and exterior wall in good repair, the interior was the responsibility of the tenant.

Waste bin Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that he would investigate the works required to the damaged waste bin in Bushmills.

Millennium Park Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that he would take a look at the fencing which had come down and the state of the pond at the Millennium Park and carry out the necessary works.

 

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
08/07:07
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services having been circulated was taken as read.
Staff Matters

It was agreed that this matter would be discussed in committee.

Biodiveristy Officer

The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) informed members that following the Council’s approval in May 2007 a Biodiversity Officer had now been appointed.  She stated that this post was grant aided and shared with Larne Borough Council.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Absenteeism

Councillor P McShane referred to the Absenteeism figures and stated that Councillors attendance should also be monitored.

Councillor Graham suggested that members attendance records including meetings of bodies appointed to should be advertised in the local press.

After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed




Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That details of Councillors attendance at Council meetings and meetings of bodies appointed to should be obtained for the Annual General meeting”. 
North Antrim Dalriada Group

The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from North Antrim Dalriada Group requesting permission to use the Council chamber on Friday 16 May at 8.00pm for a Historical lecture.  She pointed out that the Council Chamber and Mayors Parlour were not normally used for events by other groups and stated that this could set a precedent for other groups making similar requests.

Councillors M Black and P McShane stated that in their opinion the Council chamber should be open to the Public.
After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That the North Antrim Dalriada Group be granted permission to use the
 Council Chamber if they provide their own security, a charge of £25 would be levied and that they would vacate the building by 10.00pm”.

It was also agreed that a policy regarding the use of the chamber and mayors parlour by other groups would be brought back to Council.

Northern Ireland Water – Transfer portion of Ground at Cushendall Golf Club

The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Northern Ireland Water regarding the transfer of portion of ground at Cushendall Golf Club.  She pointed out that Council had agreed at its meeting 14 January 2008 not to grant a Right of Way to the Pumping Station situated on Cushendall Golf Club.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That a lease be granted to the Northern Ireland Water Ltd for a transfer of a portion of ground at Cushendall Golf Club”.
 Loan Sanction
The ACE informed members that approval was required for Loan Sanction for Capital Expenditure 2008/09 for Rathlin Harbour improvements £15,000.

After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That approval be granted for a Loan Sanction for Capital Expenditure 2008/09 for Rathlin Harbour improvements £15,000.”

£25,000 Grant Received

The ACE informed members that a cheque had been received for £25,000 from the Friends Group, Cushendall as a contribution towards the playarea beside the beach for disabled and able bodied children in the local surrounding area.

She stated that a letter of thanks had been sent to both the Friends Group and Rural Development Council acknowledging their support and assistance to this very successful project.

Councillor McMullan declared an interest and stated that he wished to thank Council and the Community Group for all the hard work put into this project.

Councillors Expenses

The ACE informed members that from May 2008 Councillors expenses will be circulated on a monthly basis for information.  She also pointed out that it was good practice in other Council’s to publish these details on the Council’s webpage, and if Council were in agreement this would commence from April 2008.

This was agreed.



Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,




“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
08/07:08        COUNCIL TO CONSIDER ADOPTION OF THE FOLLOWING MOTION


              (Requested by Councillor C McShane)

“That Moyle Council realising that Post Offices, and in particular rural Post Offices, provide a vital service for sections of the community, and that current changes proposed will particularly impact on those who are most vulnerable and disadvantaged, encourages all to ensure that their voices are heard during the consultation period”.

After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That a letter be sent to Post Office Ltd stating Councils objection to the closure of some Post Offices”.

It was also agreed to write to the Sub Post masters affected by the closures and invite them to meet with the Council to discuss this matter.


It was agreed that item eleven on the agenda would be discussed at this point.

08/07:11
FENCING AT HARBOUR ROAD BALLINTOY



(Requested by Councillor C McShane)

Councillor McShane requested Council to consider replacing part of the fencing at Harbour Road, Ballintoy opposite the Church, which had been damaged. 
After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter to the DOE Roads Service regarding this matter.



Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.
08/07:09
WATERFOOT BEACH EROSION



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan requested Council to consider looking at ways to help stop the erosion at Waterfoot Beach, at the mouth of the river. 
Councillor P McShane pointed out that there had been erosion in the past and sated that       the Council must protect the beach.
The HTLS stated that a Conservation Scheme had previously been carried out to protect the beach, and pointed out that it was unlikely that funding would be made available for this again.
08/07:10
COUNCIL TO CONSIDER LEGAL ACTION REGARDING PLANNING ORDER TOU3



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)



Councillor McMullan requested Council to consider taking legal action regarding the Planning Order TOU3 and the guidelines for exceptional need.


After discussion, it was agreed to seek a legal opinion regarding challenging the Planning Service.

08/07:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Local Government Staff Commission for NI Seminar – ‘Good Relations – Local Government Building Commitment’, Wednesday 30 April 2008 at Malone House, Belfast.

There were no nominations for this conference.
Northern Investing for Health Partnership – Community Transport Workshop, Tuesday 22 April 2008 at Antrim Civic Centre 

After discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to attend the Northern Investing for Health Partnership – Community Transport Workshop, Tuesday 22 April 2008 at Antrim Civic Centre”.

Diageo Event, Louisville, Kentucky

After discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed




Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved

“That Councillor M Black would be nominated to attend the Diageo event in Louisville, Kentucky to discuss the Twin City Partnership with Bushmills”.

08/07:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
There were no objections to the Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order l996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order l985.
08/07:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
08/07:15
CORRESPONDENCE
Monthly Update received from NILGA

This document was circulated for information.

Letter dated 4th March 2008 from Belfast City Council seeking council’s support regarding its Notice of Motion in relation to illegal fly-posting and graffiti.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 19th March 2008 from Northern Ireland Policing Board regarding consultation on Northern Ireland Policing Board: Disability Action Plan
This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 27th March 2008 from Armagh City and District Council regarding BT charges for non direct debit customers.

Letter dated 28th March 2008 from Down District Council requesting council to consider its motion on ‘Joined-Up Thinking’ On Energy and the All-Island Energy Market.  

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 28th March 2008 from the Minister of the Environment’s Office in response to the Council’s letter regarding the lack of movement in the implementation of RPA 

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 28th March 2008 from Planning Appeals Commission regarding The Planning (Northern Ireland) Order 1991 Appeal: Mr John Cassley, Dwelling and garage 230m North West of 168 Cromaghs Road, Armoy.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 31st March 2008 from Post Office regarding Network change programme Area Plan Proposal for Northern Ireland (full document available for inspection)
This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 31st March 2008 from Roads Service in response to the Council’s letter regarding parked vehicles at pedestrian crossing in Castle Street, and provision of loading bays. 

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated April 2008 from Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister regarding 
This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 1st April 2008 from the Planning Service in response to Council’s letter regarding Vandalism at the Battery Shed in Cushendall.  

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 2nd April 2008 from Postwatch Northern Ireland regarding consultation on the post office closure programme – Northern Ireland.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 3rd April from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding Dalriada Hospital, Ballycastle.
This letter was circulated for information.
Consultations Documents for Proposals to introduce a Fees & Charges Scheme under The Water Abstraction & Impoundment (Licensing) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006
These documents were circulated for information.
08/07:16
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Citizens Advice Bureau

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the Clerk stated that the Citizens Advice Bureau where placed in the Interview Room when the Mayors Parlour was not available.
In Committee

Councillor McMullan referred to items discussed in committee and stated that it was his opinion that there was too much information recorded.

The Clerk pointed out that there had to be sufficient information included in the minutes to summarise the issue discussed, however he stated that this would be taken into consideration in the future.

Bonfire Structure

It was agreed that this matter had been discussed during the Technical Services Report.

Ferry Workshop
Councillor M Black referred to the Ferry Workshop the previous Thursday and stated that this had been a very positive event.
The meeting concluded at 1.35pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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